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Litigation No: 2024-cv-05072/Jacqueline Stevens 
HHS Case No: 2020-00435-FOIA-OS 
 
December 18, 2024 
 
Ms. Jacqueline Stevens 
Northwestern University 
Political Science Department 
601 University Place 
Evanston, IL 60208 
Sent via email:  drc@northwestern.edu 
 
Dear Ms. Stevens: 
 
This letter is the twenty-fifth interim response to your Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) 
request submitted to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Secretary 
FOIA Office.  Specifically, you requested the following records:  
 
 Records tied to the hiring, transfers, and scope of work performed by Lauren Underwood 
 at HHS. 

1) All position announcements associated with any jobs she held at HHS. 
2) All reports, memorandums, or analyses she produced, including but not 

limited to her work on Ebola and other emergency public health matters. 
3) All travel itineraries. 
4) All expense reports. 

 The time frame of this request is January 1, 2010 to January 22, 2017.   
 
For this twenty-fifth release, the Department reviewed 771 pages of records potentially 
responsive to your FOIA request.  Of these 771 pages, we are releasing 90 pages in their 
entirety, while releasing 33 pages in part, with portions redacted, pursuant to Exemption 6 of the 
FOIA (5 U.S.C. §552 (b)(6)).  We have also deemed 648 pages unresponsive to your request.   
 
FOIA exemption (b)(6) permits a federal agency to withhold information and records about 
individuals in “personnel and medical files and similar files, the disclosure of which would 
constitute a clearly unwarranted invasion of personal privacy.”  The definition of “similar files” 
has historically been broadly interpreted to include a wide variety of files, and the United States 
Supreme Court has held that Congress intended the term "similar files" to be interpreted broadly, 
rather than narrowly. I have analyzed these records and find they meet the threshold requirement 
of this exemption.  Additionally, we have reviewed and weighed the public interest in disclosure 
of this information against the privacy interest in nondisclosure and found that the privacy 
interest outweighs the public’s interest in disclosure. Under this exemption, the records being 
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withheld consist of phone numbers. 
 
We will continue to review the remaining records as efficiently and expeditiously as possible, 
consistent with the terms of the joint status report and our available resources.  Should you have 
questions or concerns regarding the Department’s response and\or the processing of your 
request, any such issues should be communicated to your legal counsel and Department of 
Justice Attorney representing the Department in this matter. 
 

 
Sincerely, 

      
 
     

 For Alesia Y. Williams 
 Director, FOIA Appeals and Litigations 
 FOI/Privacy Act Division 

 
Enclosures: 123 pages 
 
 
























































































































































































































































